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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To consider the items outstanding following the annual taxi meeting namely:

· Use of six seater vehicles.

· Alternative test centres.

· Executive plates.

· Signs on vehicles/firm names.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities

· Council Ambitions - 

}

· Community Objectives - 
}

· Corporate Priorities -  
}

· Other Considerations - 
}

2
BACKGROUND

2.1
Use of six seater vehicles – concerns have been expressed about safety for passengers who are conveyed in vehicles where one pair of passengers gains access to the vehicle through a doorway which, when the passengers in front are seated, is blocked as an escape route.  The VCA gives approval for vehicles.  When this matter was raised at the annual taxi meeting, the representative of the National Private Hire Association was able to assist by advising the meeting that the guidance for six seater vehicles is in the process of being reviewed.  It was therefore decided to take no further action until the outcome of the review was known.  

2.2
Alternative test centres – at the annual taxi meeting some drivers were concerned about the difficulty of travelling to Bee Mill at Ribchester, which currently carries out all testing of vehicles to ensure that they are fit for purpose, on behalf of the Council (at the expense of the vehicle owners).  They also complained of delays in obtaining appointments at the garage.


It was suggested that the Council should have two test centres, and that the second test centre should be in Sabden, being at the opposite end of the Council's area and therefore easily accessible to drivers from Burnley etc. 

2.3
Executive plates – the Council has received representations on many occasions from two local firms who specialise in work which is akin to the provision of a chauffeur driven vehicle.  Although in legal terms the vehicles are still private hire vehicles the perception of their client group is that these vehicles are ‘more select’.  The use of the standard private hire plates allegedly ‘brings down the tone’ of the vehicles and effectively prevents the impression being given that the client of the chauffeur/executive company is in fact the owner of the vehicle.  This can have adverse consequences for the business.  

2.4
Signs on vehicles/Firm names – there are several areas of concern.  Firstly some private hire vehicles are not displaying the signs which are required by the Council's conditions, namely to indicate that they are to be booked in advance.  Secondly, problems arise from the use of the words taxi and/or cab, which technically speaking should only apply to hackney vehicles.   This is complicated by the fact that some companies have both private hire and hackney vehicles, and therefore use the name taxi in their firm name.  The Council's conditions attached to the issue of a private hire vehicles state the following:


“The proprietor of a vehicle must display a door sign stating ‘Advanced Bookings Only’ and which shall only include the name of the private hire firm and its telephone number.  The words ‘taxi’ or ‘taxi cab’ must not be displayed on the vehicle.  No other form of advertising will be permitted”. 


Finally, it can be difficult to identify firms when trying to investigate complaints etc.  This is becoming more difficult because firms have recently started to change names, or trade under various names, without notifying the Council.  One suggestion made to address this is to ensure vehicles show their plate number in large numbers on the doors of the vehicle – the plate number would remain constant and can be seen easily by members of the public.

3
ISSUES

3.1
Use of six seater vehicles


The guidance is still not available.

3.2
Alternative test centres

i.
At present all vehicles are tested at the same garage, this should ensure a consistent approach.  To have two garages could lead to competition for the work available, which might lead vehicle testers to take a more lenient approach. 

ii.
The present arrangement has been in the existence for some time, without review.  The garage at Bee Mill provides a good service to the Council, and tries hard to respond to the needs of vehicle owners. 

iii.
No information is collected as to the number of tests carried out/delays in getting appointments/distance travelled by drivers to the testing centre.

iv.
If the service was reviewed, there might be a variety of garages interested in providing the service, possibly including the Council's own depot.

3.3
Executive plates

i.
This matter has been raised with the Council at several annual taxi meetings.

ii.
The use of a separate disc and/or waive of other signage requirements has been adopted in other areas.

iii.
The Council currently uses the MOGO system to produce an internal adhesive plate for each vehicle which has the vehicle details on both sides. 

iv.
The chauffeur/executive sector of the private hire business generates few complaints (apart from failure to display plates).

3.4
Signs on vehicles/Firm names

i.
Proper signage of vehicles provides an essential safeguard for members of the public.

ii.
The Council does not control the name chosen by an operator, but the application for an operators licence asks the operator to give the name of the proposed company.  It could be argued that each trading name requires a separate operators licence.

iii.
Changes to the conditions attached to the operators licence would not affect hackney vehicles which do not have an operator.

4
RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1
The approval of this report may have the following implications

· Resources – N/A

· Technical, Environmental and Legal – N/A

· Political – N/A

· Reputation – The Council needs to maintain a good relationship with vehicle drivers, operators and owners whilst ensuring the requirements of the licensing system are fairly and firmly enforced in the interests of users of the service.
5
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
 Use of six seater vehicles 

· Await the guidance, in relation to vehicle type approval for vehicles of this type, and thereafter review their use as hackney/private hire vehicles. 

5.2
Alternative test centres 

· Authorise the Legal Services Manager to obtain further details from Bee Mill test centre as to the current waiting times, availability of appointments etc, and thereafter report to Committee setting out options for the service. 

5.3
Executive plates 

· 
Approve the waive of the requirement to display the external plate and advanced booking signs in relation to businesses which can demonstrate that their business is wholly or mainly for a select group of private clients, and for executive type work.  The decision to be delegated to the Legal Services Manager, in consultation with the Chairman and/or Vice Chairman of the Committee, with a right of appeal against the decision taken to a sub-Committee of the Licensing Committee. 

· 
The internal plate to be as the existing arrangement.

· The concession for executive type businesses to be forfeit if vehicles or drivers are not properly licensed or if relevant complaints are received.  The decision to be delegated to the Legal Services Manager in consultation with the Chairman/Vice Chairman of the Committee, with a right to appeal against the decision taken to the sub-Committee of the Licensing Committee. 

5.4
Signs on vehicles/Firm names
· 
That the Council reaffirm the necessity for ‘Advanced booking only’ signs to be displayed on private hire vehicles, (these can be provided by the Council at a cost of £5 per pair or purchased elsewhere).

· 
The Council modify its conditions attached to a Private Hire vehicle licence to clarify the need to exclude the words ‘taxi’ or ‘cab’ where they appear in the firm name, on private hire vehicles.  The conditions would read 

“The proprietor of a vehicle must display a door sign stating ‘Advanced Bookings Only’ and which shall only include the name of the private hire firm omitting the words ‘taxi’, ‘taxi cab’ or ‘cab’ if these form part of the firm name”.  The change to be implemented on vehicle renewal.

· The Council's standard conditions attached to the issue of a private hire operators licence be amended as follows – Clause 10 currently reads 

“The operator shall notify the Council of any change of his address (including any address from which he operates or otherwise conducts his business as an operator) during the period of the licence, within seven days of such change taking place”.   

The following would be added:


“The operator shall also notify the Council of any change to the name under which his business operates, during the period of the licence, seven days before such change takes place”.

· 
Consultation be carried out with the private hire and hackney drivers with a view to introducing a requirement to place the number of the vehicle plate on the side of the vehicle.  (Further consultation would be appropriate as this would represent a new requirement whereas the changes in relation to firm names/signs etc are to provide clarity relating to an existing requirement).

LEGAL SERVICES MANAGER 

For further information please ask for Diane Rice

, extension 4418. 

DECISION








Effective licensing of vehicles, drivers and proprietors ensures the safety of users of the service, whilst enabling the contribution to the local economy made by this service.
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